THE SCHOOL DISTRICT OF STURGEON BAY

Regular Board of Education Meeting

Wednesday, July 19, 2017

Vice-President Miller called the regular meeting to order at 7:00 PM in the high school library.  The Pledge of Allegiance was recited.

Present were Commissioners Miller, Alger (via Skype), Stephens, Holland, Chisholm, Hougaard, Hooker and Jennerjohn. Excused: Commissioner Hauser. Also present were Superintendent Tjernagel and Business Manager Holtz.  

a. Motion:  Hougaard/Chisholm to adopt the agenda as presented.  Motion carried unanimously.

PUBLIC PARTICIPATION SECTION—also known as audience to visitors and delegations (as noted in Board Policy 0167.3 Public Participation at Board Meetings): None.

MINUTES Motion: Stephens/Jennerjohn to approve minutes of regular board meeting of June 14, 2017.  Motion carried unanimously.

BILLS: Motion: Hooker/Holland to approve the June board bills.  Motion carried unanimously.

CONSENT AGENDA:

1. Grants and Donations – Diane Evenson and VFW Post 3088 made the classroom flag donation we’ll recognize shortly.  The Kiwanis Club of Sturgeon Bay has donated $250 toward the Greenhouse Project now, plus has pledged another $250 when construction begins.  Door County Medical Center donated $500 to TJ Walker Middle School for the new Outdoors Skills class. Rogue Theater donated $400 to the high school Band program for commissioning a work.  Door County Medical Center Donated $1,000 toward chairs and stands in the band rooms.  Gerry Banks received a grant for Chromebooks.  Heidi Hintz received a grant for pianos.  Ann Smejkal received a grant for the elementary Science program.  Thank you to all of these individuals and groups for their grants and donations for the school district.  A motion to accept the grants and donations is recommended.  
2. Resignations – – Christina Smith has resigned from her teacher associate position at Sunset Elementary.  Dan Brinkman has resigned as an assistant football coach.  A motion to accept the resignations is recommended.

3. Second reading of Support Staff Handbook.  Last month we held a first reading of the Support Staff Handbook.  We had actually held a first reading in May as well, prior to a clarification added to Appendix A dealing with Medical and Dental Insurance.  A motion to approve the Support Staff Handbook is recommended.

4. Approve Sturgeon Bay High School Student-Parent Handbook 

5. Approve Sturgeon Bay High School Faculty and Staff Handbook 
6. Approve TJ Walker Student Handbook
7. Approve TJ Walker Faculty and Staff Handbook

8. Approve Special Education Policies and Procedures
9. Approve At-Risk Plan

In addition to the attachment, I would like to highlight the fact that as a result of past discussions the Board has had, we did complete our first year of a pilot program in partnership with the Boys and Girls Club that allowed us to offer an off-campus educational program based in the community that can work flexibly and allow a student to continue to work towards a high school diploma from Sturgeon Bay.

Since sharing additional information could be identifiable, I would remind you that Mr. Nickel is happy to give you any updates on the program and status of anyone who may have taken advantage of this unique opportunity.

10. Approve Early Graduation Requests

There are three early graduation requests that have appropriately worked their way through the established process and now come before the Board for approval in alignment with our past practice.  Those requests have been shared separate from the Board packet due to the personal nature of the requests and student information contained in each request.
Motion: Jennerjohn/Stephens to approve the consent agenda items as presented. Motion carried unanimously. 
OPERATIONS:
1. Consent Agenda items requiring attention (if any). None.
1. Presentation of Classroom American Flags by VFW Post 3088 (informational item)
Joe Knappen was in contact with the district this year with an offer to provide replacement classroom flags made possible by a donation from a citizen.  We now know that Diane Evenson has provided $1,000 and VFW Post provided the balance to provide the replacement flags requested by our principals.

Joe suggested an opportunity to publically present the flags and also thank Diane for her donation and support.  I thought it was an excellent idea.  

2. Approve Special Education Teacher

As the Board as seen in a previous update from early June, we have had different staffing approaches based upon student needs and staffing configurations in recent years.  Hiring a middle school special education teacher for the 2017-2018 school year positions us for the needs we will have at the middle school, increased autism support needed across the district, maximizing year 3 of the Allies in Autism grant and training, and more.

Sharon Sanderson, Mark Smullen, school staff, and also administrative staff worked the finalists through a couple of rounds of interviews. In the end, Dena Barganz is recommended by the hiring committee and the administration for the Middle School Special Education Teacher.  She graduated from Ball State University with a degree in education.  She currently holds an out-of-state teacher’s license and should have a Wisconsin teaching license by the end of August.  

Dena has been a substitute teacher in the district for many years and has worked as a Middle School Teaching Associate since August of 2012.  This past year she did a combined position TA/substitute teacher position related to our 3-year Allies in Autism AAE training project.  Dena has demonstrated leadership and initiative in this position.  It included having her cover a high school special education social skills class with another teacher.  While Dena does not have the required special education license, she has been working closely this year with the teacher she replaces and has made plans to secure that license as quickly as possible.  As we have noted in the past, there is a shortage of special education teachers and many districts need to hire people under emergency licensure. None of the other candidates for this position had the special education license needed. We feel fortunate to have someone as skilled as Dena, and who has the student knowledge and skills necessary for this middle school group. 

A motion to approve Dena Barganz as a special education teacher is recommended.

3. Approve Part-time Physical Education Teacher

As noted last month, our part-time physical education teacher at Sunset Elementary who also covered adaptive physical education and more has resigned for family reasons.  Ann Smejkal has prepared the following information for us:

Despite a small pool (3 applicants) we are very pleased to have found an excellent candidate to fill our 4K/5K and adaptive PE position vacated by Miranda Charles.
Carrie Lundy comes to us with 11 years of experience teaching physical education and adaptive physical education in the Howard-Suamico School District. She received her Bachelor's Degree from Northern Michigan University in physical education and added a certificate in adaptive PE from UW-Steven's Point. Carrie has been out of teaching for three years but is excited to get back to working with children.

Carrie brings a lot of experience and enthusiasm to this position.  Her references described her as "amazing", a "great team player and collaborator", and "great with kids."  She has training in non-violent crisis intervention and experience with students with autism.  Carrie's overall approach to physical education fits well with the philosophy and strategies currently employed in our elementary PE curriculum.  Her background with including special education students in the regular classroom is also a plus.

We are pleased to add Carrie to our team at Sunset teaching 4K and 5K PE as well as adaptive PE at Sunrise, a section of 7th grade PE, and also adaptive PE at the Middle School for this coming year.

A motion to approve Carrie Lundy as our part-time physical education teacher is recommended.

4. Approve Dance Team Coach

Mr. Nickel reports that there has been interest in forming a Dance Team beginning with the 2017-18 school year.  Kristen Schulz has been selected as the coach. Kristen has dance team experience as she was involved in our own Clipper Dance Team during her high school years. 

This position has been vacant for a couple years. The last coach was Nicole Herbst. When she resigned, there was not student interest in continuing the program. There is now renewed interest, so a coach has been selected. The position officially runs for the winter season, but there will be activity prior to the season in order to prepare. In alignment with our protocol, the background check has been completed.  Also, in case anyone is wondering, the Appendix C Co-curricular Pay Schedule item will be the same as the Cheerleading designation (2.5% of the base for $826.83).
A motion to approve Kristen Schulz as Dance Team coach is recommended.

5. Approve Dish Machine Purchase

Food Service Director Jenny Spude has collected four bids and recommends purchasing a Hobart dish washing machine from HPS. HPS is the company that we contract through for food purchases with Gordon Food Service. We have optimal pricing on equipment through HPS as a contracted facility. Grease trap installation (per plumbing code) was completed in June. The dish washing machine itself will cost $34,375. Jenny submitted a grant on July 1 requesting support for almost half of the project cost.

As a quick review, Board Policy 6320 – Purchasing addresses seeking at least two bids for purchases of more than $5,000 for a single item (with additional language dealing with emergencies, etc.) plus Board approval.

A motion to approve the purchase of a Hobart dish washing machine from HPS at a cost of not more than $34,375 from Fund 50 is recommended. 
6. Approve Resolution Authorizing the Issuance and Sale of $220,000 General Obligation Promissory Notes, Series 2017 [pertaining to the Dark Fiber Project]
In the February 15, 2017 Board of Education meeting, the Board approved our participation of the Dark Fiber Project involving the City of Sturgeon Bay, Sturgeon Bay Utilities, Door County, and the School District.  

In addition to the grant Gerry Banks pursued and the district has received for $100,000, we have worked with CESA 11 to apply for eRate; however, we won’t know about what if any rebates we’ll receive until sometime this next school year (perhaps late winter).  No matter what happens with eRate, however, we know our initial cost of $320,000 is now down to $220,000.

As of the close of bids (4:00 P.M. on July 11), Jake and our representative from PMA had received one bid for the $220,000 loan and it was from the County of Door (see attachment).  I’ll summarize the amounts and interest rates from the attachment below:

Maturity (April 1)

Amount ($)

Interest Rate (%)
2018


   $40,000


1.15%

2019


   $45,000


1.40%

2020


   $45,000


1.55%

2021


   $45,000


1.75%

2022


   $45,000


1.75%

As of the Board packet preparation, we have received the official agenda wording for the resolution, but have not received the actual resolution from Quarles & Brady.  We anticipate receiving the resolution soon and will plan to share that with the Board once we receive it.

A motion to approve the Resolution Authorizing the Issuance and Sale of $220,000 General Obligation Promissory Notes, Series 2017 is recommended.

7. Approve TrueTime Portal Skyward Add-on Purchase

One of the things that the auditors have identified for us to be able to begin working on prior to receiving the official report in fall deals with time card verification and signatures.  (See Jake’s Business Manager narrative for additional explanation.)

In an effort to comply proactively with a recommendation from the auditors, enhance efficiency in the Business Office, and also utilize Skyward more to aid in our efficiency and record keeping, adding TrueTime to our current utilization of Skyward would appear wise.  With the upcoming meeting on July 18 (which Jake also invited Finance, Facilities, and Operations work group members to), Jake also plans to have additional information, including the exact cost, to share at the July 19 Board meeting.  For our purposes as of the packet preparation to give you a general sense, we anticipate a cost of about $11,000 annually.  

A motion to approve the purchase of the TrueTime Portal Skyward Add-on is recommended.

8. Approve Seclusion and Restraint Annual Report
Act 125 requires that schools report annually to the school board by September 1 about any incidents from the previous school year.  Most incidents of seclusions and restraint in school districts occur at the elementary level.  Please note the format in the attachment used again this year that gives you some comparison to previous years of elementary data as well.  Overall, there were four incidents of restraint at Sunset for four total students, seven incidents of restraint at Sawyer for 3 total students, and no incidents of restraint at Sunrise.  There were no seclusion incidents to report at the elementary level.

At the middle school level, there was just one incident of restraint involving a 7th grade student reported by Principal Smullen.  There were no seclusion incidents to report at that level.

A motion to accept the seclusion and restraint annual report is recommended.  

9. Approve Annual Public Notice of Academic Standards
The 2015-2017 state budget (a.k.a. 2015 Wisconsin Act 55) required several notice requirements for school districts.  The items involve notice regarding academic standards, school report cards and ranking levels, educational options, and the special needs voucher program.  

As stated in the June 2016 WASB Policy Perspectives issue, “School Boards are reminded that they must include an item on the agenda of the first school board meeting of the school year (the first board meeting after July 1) that clearly identifies the student academic standards . . . that will be in effect for the school year . . . In addition, school boards are required . . . to notify the parents/guardians of students . . . This notice may be provided electronically, including by posting the notice or a link to the specific academic standards on the school district’s website.”

Once a new curriculum for a particular academic area has been adopted, that curriculum stays in place until a change is approved at a later date.  Effective last fall, we needed to notify the public annually of these standards.  

In gathering feedback from various individuals and in alignment with our discussion on the topic last summer, it appears that the clearest way of communicating this is that we follow “Sturgeon Bay Standards.”  Work in recent years has involved the Common Core Standards in Math and English Language Arts, and the Wisconsin Academic Standards in the other areas.  Calling them Sturgeon Bay Standards gives us flexibility to address any areas that may cause concern from the sources outlined in this paragraph, and also avoids the perception of having to adopt something without the flexibility to adapt if and when concerns arise.  
I am including a link to the DPI website for your convenience: http://dpi.wi.gov/standards.  There are links to the Common Core State Standards, as well as information about some of the history on the subject, for example, the DPI adopted the Common Core State Standards for Mathematics and English Language Arts in June of 2010.

A motion to give the required annual notice pertaining to academic standards utilized in the School District of Sturgeon Bay for the 2017-2018 school year is recommended.

10. First reading of Board Policy 6152 – Student Fees, Fines, and Charges (revised)
Neola overview: The policy is updated to reflect collection authority pertaining to food service.
11. First reading of Board Policy 8500 – Food Services (revised)
Neola overview: The policy includes language regarding Districts’ handling of unpaid meal balances, specifically excluding them from permissible costs to the food service program and discussing collection methods. Likewise, the policy includes language and options for prohibiting or permitting negative account balances, and options within those contexts. Finally, there is language to provide the District an option as to whether to provide alternative meals to free or reduced price meal recipient students. The policy does not determine whether to claim or charge for alternative meals.

In our case, Jenny Spude and I have both reviewed what Neola had provided regarding changes and options.  Additionally, Jenny communicated with county food services directors in an attempt to be on the same page for the benefit of County families.

The primary section I would highlight for the Board is the Negative Account Balances section on page two of the four page policy document.  This section addresses how we have handled and would like to be able to continue to handle the negative lunch account balance situation.  We have all seen the articles about “lunch shaming” in other parts of the country and we are not interested in any practices that can embarrass or draw negative attention to our students—at the same time, appropriate steps are taken regarding what lunch can or cannot be taken depending on the balance situation.  Additionally, I would remind the Board about one of the things Jenny explained to us in the May learning session.  It would actually cost more money, as well as more staff time, to prepare alternate “brown bag lunches” with all the needed ingredients than it does for her to offer the standard lunch offering(s).  Again, the ala carte offerings are a different situation as outlined in the policy draft.

I would also remind the Board that any outstanding fines, fees, etc. “catch up” to a student and family in the senior year since all of these things must be paid, detentions served, etc. in order to participate in the graduation ceremony.
12. Strategic Action Plan Draft (informational item)

As we have discussed since the February Board and Administrative Team retreat, putting together a one-page document with identified priorities that can serve as a “strategic action plan” should help us not only with our internal processes and focus areas for a given year, but also should assist our work as we continue to work to communicate with our community.

The strategic action plan process is intended to: 

· help provide clarity through annual priority areas for our organization, 

· give us targeted items to monitor throughout the year, and 

· provide a document for annual review so adjustments can be made for the following year.

I thought bringing it forward as an informational item in the Board packet this month, and then having the Board approve the 2017-2018 version of the Strategic Action Plan next month would be wise.  As we’ve said throughout the past 5 ½ months, feedback is welcome.  

2. Reports:

a. Legislative: No report.

b.  CESA-No report.
c. Committee/Seminars: No report.
d. Administrative: oral and written reports were presented.
e. Superintendent: Superintendent Tjernagel summarized ongoing activities for the month as well as upcoming events.  
3. Motion: Chisholm/Stephens to adjourn to executive session per Wis. Ss. per 19.85(1)(c) Considering employment, promotion, compensation or performance evaluation data of any public employee over which the governmental body has jurisdiction or exercises responsibility. 
i. Leave of absence request

ii. Special compensation for two unclassified employees
at 9:10 PM with roll call vote.  Motion carried unanimously with a roll call vote.
Motion: Hougaard/Jennerjohn to deny the leave of absence request.  Motion carried unanimously.  

Motion: Stephens/Alger to approve special compensation for two unclassified employees.  Motion carried unanimously.  

Motion: Hougaard/Chisholm to return to open session at 9:53 PM with roll call vote.  Motion carried unanimously.  

4. Adjourn Motion: Hougaard/Jennerjohn to adjourn at 9:54 PM.  Motion carried unanimously.  

Respectfully submitted by,

Ann DeMeuse
Board Recording Secretary




Date: 
_____________________________________
President’s Signature:  _____________________________________
